HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

MONDAY, NOVEMBER 6, 2023 – 6:00 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

The Board opened the meeting in public session at 6:00 p.m. with Selectmen John Bruno, Jonathan Selig and Naja R. Nessralla present.
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Public hearing - Earth Removal Permit application - Morse Brothers 
Bruno
We are about to start our public hearing on the Morse Brothers’ application for earth removal.  Just want to remind everyone we published this for the last two months.  The way we’re going to run the hearing tonight is that Morse Brothers are going to make their initial presentation, after that we will hear from our Town Engineer or any of the other Town Officials that have reviewed this.  After that I will open it up for public comment and the way we’ going to do the public comment, is that in the back of the hall there is a signup sheet, so if you want to make a public comment you have to sign up – print your name so we know who it is, I’m going to follow that sheet right down, number 1, number 2, number 3, so that you don’t have to raise your hand or jump up and down, to get my attention.  Whatever number you are on the sheet, you will be the next one up.  The initial comments from the public will be limited to three minutes, and once everyone has had an opportunity to speak, we will circle back should you want to make another comment or if someone else has not spoken yet.  After that we will close the hearing.  There has not been discussion yet as to whether or not a decision will be made tonight, but we’re certainly here to listen and make sure that we have all the information that we think is necessary in order to make a decision.
Bruno opened the public hearing on an Earth Removal Application by Morse Brothers and asked that Morse Brothers introduce themselves and give their presentation.

Kevin Grady - Grady Consulting - Engineer 

Nick Rosenberg - Attorney for Morse Brothers

Brendan Moquin - owner of Morse Brothers 

Kevin Grady

His firm is representing Morse Brothers Cranberry for the Earth Removal Project that was  submitted in early October.  The project is an Agricultural Use and is something that has been a common practice to utilize materials, source materials, from cranberry bogs in particular for agricultural use.  This application is no way similar to what was submitted a couple of years ago when they were looking to do a renovation of the entire bog – that is not what they are proposing here.  This is very a simple gravel removal application and is something they have been doing for decades.  The Town now has application processes in place that they are trying to comply with so they submitted an application, which details conformance with the By-Law and all the regulations –  22 pages of information and they are happy to take any questions on any of those.  Basically, there is a gravel mining area that they have been using for decades, and they want to continue using that, in this case they are looking to remove 20,000 cubic yards over 1.4 acres, the property is 308 acres, so this is a small piece of that.  So again, 1.4 acres, 20,000 cubic yards – it is a very small project compared to what they submitted two years ago.  They received a peer review today and for the most part it indicated that they complied with the regulations.  There was one area where the Town Engineer requested some additional information, which they gave him that information and had a conversation, what they did in response to that is revise the lowest grade proposing to excavate from elevation 54 to 57, so they are going to go three feet higher, and they can either adjust the plans or the Board can condition it.  
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Bruno asked if they could tell them a little bit about the plan for removing, like the traffic plan.
Grady
As you are aware Morse Cranberries has been utilizing Lingan Street for decades – it is the only road in and out.  They have looked at other avenues of access – they just don’t exist.  So, they plan on using the public way that the applicant has used for decades, going back to the ‘40’s. They detailed that the town’s requirement which he believes is between 7 a.m. and 5 p.m., six days a week and they will meet those requirements.
Bruno said they talked about some control on the traffic in terms of the timing of it – when school is in session.
Brendan Moquin
Similar to last time, he worked with Cody to get the school bus schedules in the truck and every time school buses were in the neighborhood, he would keep the truck outside of the neighborhood or inside Morse’s property. 
Bruno asked the Town Engineer Patrick Brennan to tell them what his findings have been so far.  
Patrick Brennan 
He has reviewed the project for the Town and as Kevin Grady mentioned in his presentation they had come in a couple of years ago with a much larger project which he reviewed at that time as well, so he is familiar with the property.  He submitted some comments to the Board dated October 24th, and his main concerns are basically how close they can excavate to the ground water table because this is within the Zone 2 of the public wells.  DEP has regulations where you can only excavate so many feet within – you have to leave so many feet of separation to the ground water to avoid any potential contamination of the ground water table.  So that is his  biggest concern with the project and as Grady just mentioned, they are going to adjust the plans so they stay a minimum of four feet above the ground water table which is what the regulations called for.  He went through their proposal, application, performance standards/general conditions that are in the Earth Removal Bylaw the Board puts on every project.  One of them is with respect to processing of materials and screening.  Where this excavation is proposed it’s about 2,500 feet from the nearest adjacent property/dwelling, so it is almost a half mile away so the noise from the excavators etc. shouldn’t be too much of a problem.  One of the things he suggested is that they maintain the existing vegetated/tree buffer and not take down any additional trees because the trees help absorb some of that noise.  One of the conditions that is in the Earth Removal Bylaw is when you do your mining there is a condition that you basically restore that area.  They are proposing not to do that because it is part of their ongoing operations.  Usually when doing the loam and seed it is to stabilize that earth again so you do not have erosion into wetlands.  In this case there is no wetlands nearby where this excavation will be taking place so by not restoring it’s not going to impact any wetlands and it behooves Morse Brothers to keep that from eroding because it is only going to erode into their bogs, so it is in their best interest to maintain those excavated areas.  One of the requirements is reports on how much material they remove and they said they would submit trucking reports so the Town can keep a log of that and know how much material is being removed.  Grady mentioned the hours of operation and he think it’s important for the trucking is not before 7 a.m. and after 6 p.m., and around the school bus times.  Those are the main comments that the Town is probably most concerned with.  He knows the aquifer and well protection district bylaw – the main one being the separation from ground water the minimum of four feet, there is another about 40% of the parcel remaining natural which he believes they have, but maybe they can ask them to confirm that, and that goes into not clearing any more trees between them and the houses in that neighborhood.  Those are the main comments he wanted to point out.  
Selig said he mentioned maintaining a four-foot buffer – would he feel more comfortable if that was larger than four feet in his estimation in these projects?
Brennan
Yes, and he mention that in his letter too – he recommends the minimum of four because that is what the Bylaw requires.  The more separation you have, the more protection you have.  
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Selig said in his report was he thinks there was a little bit of a disagreement between stumps and debris.
Brennan
One of the conditions in the Earth Removal Bylaw is they cannot bury stumps and debris on site.  They have said in their application that they were going to keep stumps and debris on site but they didn’t say whether it was going to be buried or not.  His recommendation is just to have a condition that it is not buried on site.  
Selig said as far a monitoring wells or submitting well reports he believes there are wells that exist on the property so those are wells that they will be using?
Brennan
That is what Grady had mentioned.  He sent him the readings that they’ve taken since 2020 in those wells and that is how they came up with their highest water level and they’re going to maintain the minimum four feet above that for the excavation.
Selig knows originally it had 350 truckloads and in doing the math it is 715 - why the discrepancy there.
Brennan
The math was just wrong in the application and is about twice as much as to what they had.  That is based on the quantity they have in the application; it’s just the truck load is more than that – twenty thousand divide by twenty-eight.  It is 28 yards per truck.
Bruno asked how many trucks in a day are they talking about?  
Grady said there are a lot of variables to that so he will have to get back to them on that. 
Moquin said it depends on how quickly they want him to move it and how drawn out it is it is going to be.  They will be working Monday thru Friday not going to do Saturday and they will have to balance the bus schedule.  He can work with the Board.  He does not need to put the maximum trucks on this project.  
Grady
On tree removal, there is a small area of trees, maybe half an acre, but it is away from the residences going to the north and west, so they need to remove some trees in order to cut the material there.  They do not plan on burying stumps, they are going to be processed, and dirt removed from them and then ground.  They just received the peer review today; he didn’t know it existed, that is why we just worked out some of those issues today.  
Bruno asked if there was anyone from the Board of Health or Conservation, Planning Board?
Kimberly King – Member of the Conservation Commission
Said there were multiple complaints that went into DEP and other state boards and those investigations did come back to Conservation last week, and there were no findings by any of the state agencies that Morse Brothers was in violation and there were no findings from DEP, no findings from National Heritage, and no other agencies, and if the Selectmen haven’t received that report today and if Cody doesn’t have it, she thinks it is very important for the Selectmen to have, and also very educational for the residents.  We have to remember that we are a “Right to Farm” community and the MGL does allow transport so long as the farmers are not selling their soil and materials and other things, and it is being transported to a property that they own.  
Bruno said the Board has received in addition to the Permit Application from Morse Brothers, s., Mr. Brennan’s report, the DEP report, comments from the Water Department, from the Health Department, and the Police Department - all of that material will be part of the public record here – anybody who want to see it, they just need to make a request to the Selectmen’s Office in the usual course of business and it will be provided to you.  There are roughly forty-seven people who have signed up to speak so let begin.  
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Cheryl Howell - 42 Second Avenue
She is sure that the Board will take care of our water and our wells because we only have a few wells, and we only had two down there and one’s already gone and needs to be repaired and she is  that they will do their due diligence to make sure that the other well doesn’t go down. Her concerns are about her children and the other children in the neighborhood walking and riding their bikes on Lingan Street and how much traffic will be coming in and out of Lingan Street.  She saw that the Permit request states that there is only one way in and out of Morse Brothers bog which is through Lingan Street and that there is not an easy access they can use.  The truth of the matter is there is an easement they could use but it is not available to them anymore because they decided to block it off from the abutter and now, they can’t use the easement.  She does not know if there are any plans on trying to change that.  That is question one.  Next question is how long is the project supposed to take to remove 20,000 cubic yards, what is the average amount of trucks that are going to be coming through Lingan Street on a daily basis, would there be any restrictions put in to only run in trucks while the children are in school from eight to two, and what about holidays and vacations – what restrictions will be in place not to run trucks then, and what would this do to the time schedule to change to the project.  And then what about basically would there be any restrictions put in place to not have trucks on Saturdays – I don’t think trucks should be in the neighborhood on Saturdays.  She has been a neighbor of theirs for 27 years, they’ve done their cranberry as they’ve done it and it’s been fine, she loves cranberries, the cranberry bogs, they’re beautiful, she just does not want this traffic coming through her neighborhood.  So, between switching the hours for the children from 8 to 2 and not running trucks on holidays, school vacations and Saturdays, what would that do to the length of the schedule if the Board decides/grant this permit to go through. 
Jeremy Gillespie – 9 Richview Avenue
He had a quick question for the Town Engineer.  There are  two monitoring wells on site and one of them is located right next to a drainage canal.  Do you think that has any effect on the water in that monitor being so close.  There is a monitoring well next to a drainage canal.  Does the Town Engineer think that would affect the levels that whoever supposedly is checking these wells would observe.
Brennan
Yeah, it can, and it does when the bogs are flooded the level in the wells actually come up and they have that information in the stuff that they sent to me today, they provide that information.
Gillespie said but that location right next to the drainage canal – ground water.
Bruno
He stated that they do not want to have a debate here tonight and that this is a public hearing and the Board are the ultimate decision makers.  We want everyone to tell us what they are thinking, and if there are issues, questions, but he does want to have a debate.  Ask the questions and if the Board can get it answered right now, they will.  will, quick.  So, your answer on the well is that it is near there and it does measure the water flow as well.
Brennan
He sees fluctuations in that drainage ditch, they have five wells on site they’ve been monitored and the – water levels in the well elevation-wise are fairly consistent across the site.
Gillespie
Article 97 – “Right to Farm – everybody says or attorneys for Morse say it’s right to farm, it also says here’s what it says:  people shall have right to clean air and water, freedom from excessive and unnecessary noise, the natural scenic historic and aesthetic qualities of their environment, and the protection of the people and their right to the conservation, development and utilization of the agricultural, mineral, forest, water, air and other natural resources hereby declared to be a public purpose.  
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So, it’s not just right to farm.  And right to farm can be reasonably regulated through local zoning and I would think our aquifer for protection zoning overlay district prohibits these large earth removal projects to protect our ground water which is you know a public purpose, so they can be regulated, and I would say that a good example of reasonable regulation is preventing these massive earth removal projects to occur in that district, and in fact their own attorneys said that the Board of Selectmen can’t even issue a permit legally.  According to our own bylaws, and that zoning overlay district that protects our aquifers was approved in 1998, so let them take it back to the Attorney General and have it nullified if that’s what they want to do.  But the Board of Selectmen does not have the authority to issue the permit.  [applause]  Another thing … 
Bruno
He said that we are trying to do this in a measured and professional way and would appreciate everyone’s assistance for that.  We all know this is a hot issue, there’s no question about that.  We’ve been dealing with this for a year, we understand that, but it’s not helpful if we have cheering, if we have booing, if we have any of that kind of thing going on, it’s just not helpful, so everyone gets a chance to talk and he understands that you’re going to be impassioned about some of this and we’re going to listen, we’re listening, we’re taking notes, we’re doing everything we can to make sure we make a reasonable decision here but it’s just not helpful to have applause or any of that kind of thing, it’s just not the occasion for it, so I would appreciate it if you wouldn’t do that, it does distract us from what we’re supposed to be trying to do which is trying to make a decision here.  
Gillespie
He would not be so opposed to this project if they were willing to negotiate and bring something to the table, but when he read the application, it was like we’re going to do this, we don’t want to do that, we don’t want to keep it above 7 feet, we don’t want to prevent erosion.  There is a mechanism called a conservation restriction that they can enter into with the Halifax Water Department that would give the property owners huge tax credit benefits, property tax reductions, and it would preserve the area of the whale back for as long as it needs to be preserved.  It’d be of benefit to both people.  So maybe they can discuss that, but he thinks a conservation restriction should be looked at for the whale back, they have been talking about the whale back for over 20 years – it started back in 2001, they tried to make a helicopter landing pad, it was denied, and it was called mining back then.  A couple of years later they came in and chopped it down so where did the hill go because we have calculated about 165,000 cubic yards have been removed from that property, they only had a permit for 50.  They should deny the permit.
Bruno
Thank you.  Next up is Karen Traynor – we’re really trying to do this in a way that we’ll be able to make a rational decision, so I know we’re cutting people off a little bit early, but we have 40 people that want to talk, we don’t want to be falling asleep at the 34th person and not hear what they have to say.  So, we’ll try to keep this moving as best as we can.  Thank you.  

Karen Traynor – 95 Hemlock Lane

She felt that she was coming in about 100 steps behind this whole project because she has yet to hear what the overview is of what the project is, how long is it going to take, how many trucks, what road are they going, what is the plan to repair any roads that they are using and destroying, what is the noise level.  She does not know where the information is.  They had letters that were supposed to be delivered to them, there was a thing in my mailbox, she literally was home, nobody knocked on my door, so there was a delay in getting the letters – just so you guys are aware – the notification letters didn’t come immediately and we’re all busy, so she is not sure exactly where to even go to see the overview but she would appreciate hearing sort of a general this is what is happening, this is what’s proposed in whole and feels like she is hearing pieces of it and it’s very confusing and very scary to her.  Right now, what it sounds like is there is a lot of benefit to Morse and not a lot of benefit to the residents who are going to be impacted.  Is it one year, two years, a month, a week – how long? 
Bruno
Let me go through the public comments and then we can circle back to some of these issues towards the end, okay.  Do you have anything else you want to add to it.
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Traynor 
If Hemlock Lane is being used, has anyone looked at all the potholes that are there and the destruction on the road right now, what is the plan to remediate that and how often, depending on the length of this project, what is going to be the benefit such as tax credit or some other benefit to the residents who are going to have trucks accelerating/decelerating/shifting in our quiet residential neighborhood.
Bruno asked if there was anybody on this sheet that does not want to speak that accidentally wrote their name, if so when they get down to their name just say you have nothing to say.  The sheet was because when he get down to your name just tell me that you don’t have anything to say.  The sheet was supposed to be the “speaker sheet”.
Christopher Traynor 

He thinks a lot of people are frustrated, sounds like we’re not going to get many answers until everyone speaks, so he did not want to keep repeating the same question.  He heard 20,000 cubic yards, 20 yards per truck, that is a thousand truck loads which you have to double because you have an empty truck going in and a full truck coming out  - the hours from like 7am to 6pm.  But it’s in the wintertime when it’s dark when a truck goes at night, we’ve ----- all summer long.  He heard no Sundays but maybe Saturdays, if the kids ever get to walk the street .  He said that the Board has a chance to have some regulations just to make it safe with the neighborhood.  All these roads are terrible and does not know what it is going to look like on Hemlock Lane, it’s similar - you have to pull over to the side.  He does not think it is a very good place to be doing this scale of work.  
Bruno
The Town Bylaw gives the Board of Selectmen the ability to set conditions – that’s one of the things Mr. Brennan was talking about, he didn’t talk about all the conditions, he just talked about a couple that were more significant right now.  If you do look at the application, they do go through all the conditions and what they are suggesting should be happening but the final decision would be with the permit authority which is the Board of Selectmen.  They were not  going to do Saturdays and the issues about the traffic and daytime, that is why we had the Police Chief review this and we have a history with them now because over the last year they did follow the police recommendations on when to run the trucks.  He does not know how long the project  is expected to take but maybe Mr. Grady can tell us that.  
Grady
Just by straight math, 20,000 cubic yards divided by 28 trucks, 28 yards per truck is 715 trucks, so that’s trips.  If they were to map out a day, it would be about 50 trucks, so that is fourteen days.  They probably won’t be hammering down the road all those trucks unless everybody decides they want us to get it done as fast as we can.  They can’t do it any faster than that, we can do it slower than that.  He would say they don’t have a permanent hand; they haven’t had any conditions or anything but little over a month. 
Bruno
Said in case anyone is questioning it, that is their best estimate based on ultimately how it’s decided to have the hours of operation and all of those things that all plays into it.  
Margaret McKenna - 121 Lingan Street

Her concerns echo many of the other people’s concerns and their previous road projects have caused negative impact to their property, roads - they are crumbling in front of her house and up and down Lingan Street.  The road surface of Lingan Street was not intended for heavy truck traffic, it is not even asphalt.  It has layers of oil and sand over multiple years, even up into the ‘70s early ‘80s, when she was a kid.  These roads are not meant for truck traffic.  So, her question is, because it has never been repaired in the past, any of the damage that trucks have caused, are they going to be repaired this time.  It has been promised but never done, and we as residents are tired of it.  We are tired of our concerns regarding the condition of our roads being ignored.  Thank you.  
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Bruno
Mansur Nessralla 139 Hemlock - going to skip the next one would be Mark Dillon who gave his time to another so this is Steve Goodman.  Again, we want the record to be accurate here, so we’re going to put you in that spot and not Mr. Dillon. 
Steve Goodman - 20 Fourth Avenue 
He has lots of concerns, but environmental mainly.  The DEP report that they are depending on is fundamentally flawed.  It indicates that they found that they didn’t remove any earth lower than the elevation of some of the dyke roads, however, some of those dyke roads are lower than the historical high water mark which is what you are supposed to use for how low you can go as far as removing earth, and if they have never removed earth below the water table, then he would like someone to explain how that hole keeps filling up with water if it is not below the water table.  So that is the environmental part of how we’re impacting the lake.  He came to the previous Board about came to you 2-1/2 or 3 years ago before he went on to the Conservation Commission, and he said if that earth was allowed to be removed, we would have problems with the wells.  We’re having problems with the wells, and personally he does not believe in coincidences.  Earth got removed without a permit, which he took a visit official or unofficial with the Chairman of the Conservation Commission and the Board of Health, and Mr. Moquin, and they drove around and it was explained to him that it was a bog renovation project.  His understanding of the state laws are that bog renovation projects are not afforded the same exemptions as farming because they are not farming, it’s construction.  So they need an earth removal permit for every time they move more than 50 cubic yards, according to our town bylaws an does not think the board should grant it.  The damage has already been done.  He also asked three years ago if an environmental study should be done of the entire area prior to any work being done, and everyone looked at him like he had three heads.  But here we have extremely low water quality, the lake is damaged, he does not know how long it is going to take for it to recover, but our drinking water is also damaged.  He has never in four years have had any problems with his water, and after he watched the trucks go by for four or five weeks in a row – without a permit – his water quality is significantly less than safe.  He wants to know why they are not doing a study to find out the actual environmental impact – why we are taking their word for it.  If you ask him if the work, he is doing on his property is damaging his neighbors, it is not and that’s what he thinks is happening here.  Part of it is that they genuinely believe that they’re not damaging the lake and part of it is they don’t care.  It’s just that they’re making a lot of profit off this town – that’s another concern he has.  Again, those roads are not set up for that.  How is the environment going to recover after everybody’s gas mains breaks because the road is not asphalted – it is years and years of reclaim that’s been laid down and driven over.  Those gas lines are only 18 inches deep below that pavement and they’re going to break.  These are things you need to think about.
Bruno
Thank you.  Next, we have Keith McClellan - I don’t see him here, so we’ll scratch that.  Richard Conley of 441 Plymouth Street.  Okay, we don’t have him.  Donald MacNeil from 13th Avenue – come on up.
Donald MacNeil – 11 Thirteenth Avenue
Initially when Morse Brothers representative started his presentation, he said no trees are going to be taken down, and then fifteen minutes later is ‘but we’re going to take half an acre down’ of the proposed what, one – a little more than one acre excavation.  So, this is just the way that Morse Brothers roll – they tell you they are only going to do this and then when everybody turns away, they do whatever the heck they want.  They applied for the permit to excavate last year, they met resistance, they waited a couple of months, rescinded it, waited a couple of months, started hauling out of there anyway.  They do not care about the town.  So, he is asking the Board to please care about the town. 
Bruno
Thank you.  Laurie Miller – pass.  Jerry Shillcock – thank you.  Kathleen Berry – pass.  Thank you.  Jeremy Gillespie, you’re on this list twice, you only get one shot.  Jean Jennings – pass.  Thank you.  Joan Scott – pass.  Thank you.  Tyler Manx – pass.  Thank you.  Fred Corrigan – someone else on 73 Hemlock with you, oh – pass also.  Fred Corrigan – pass.  Thank you.  Nick Rosenberg.  
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You don’t want to speak?  All right.  Kevin Grady – you’re a pass.  John Warmington, thank you, come on up.  We’re back on track here, thank you.  
John Warmington – 75 Hemlock Lane
They said this was going to be for agricultural use/this is for farming use – earth removal?
Bruno said the Earth Removal permit is requesting to move 20,000 cubic yards of sand. 
Warmington said no one ever said where it is going or what they are doing with it. 
Bruno
What they have told us in the permit is that it’s going to be done with bogs, has to do with bog maintenance.  We do understand that it is not necessarily in Halifax, it could be in one of the other communities.
Warmington said we don’t know exactly where it’s going, or it’s not getting sold up. 
Bruno said wherever they own and does not know for sure yet.  
Bruno
Thank you.  Michelle Warmington – pass.  Thank you.  Kristina O’Connor – pass.  Thank you.  Sean O’Connor – pass.  Thank you.  Chris Winiewicz – pass.  Ruth Walters – pass.  Thank you.  Jim Walters – pass.   Frank Johnson – pass.  Amy Troupe – pass.  Thank you, alright, Nick Gentile – pass, Thank you.  Daniel Gilcoine – pass.  Thank you.  Sara Ostrander.
Sara Ostrander - 20 Richview Avenue

She shares the same sentiments as everyone has already expressed, but there’s a couple other things that she wanted to bring up.  She has been a long-term resident of the “Ave’s” - lived on 13th, 12th and Richview, and knows so many people in this room because she grew up with as kids – they moved back, because they wanted to raise their kids there.  And the reason why everyone moves back is because it’s a wonderful place for families.  You can have your kids grow up and they can gain responsibility over time.  They can start out by walking the neighborhood, and if you’re on the lower end you only go up to 11th Avenue.  And once you gain responsibility, you go to 9th Avenue, and then once you get really good, you might be able to go down to the beach, but if you actually touch that water someone’s going to tell on you, because we all know each other.  We have shown that we have a lot of commitment and dedication and are willing to invest.  She remembers for a long time the town was pushing for people to invest in the “Ave’s”/homes.  We need the you to invest, this town needs you.  So, we are asking you to take into consideration all the things that you’ve heard, but also what we’ve shown and willing to invest so that we can sit down and have family dinner, maintain a level of responsibility for our kids, so that eventually they can make it up to riding their bike to the school.  She also said check with the school as to see what neighborhood has the highest number of kids who ride their bikes – it’s us.  We are just trying to preserve what we have invested in and ask the Board to take that into consideration, and that we have voted you into place to represent us, and that is how government works and that’s how this is supposed to work.  You’re here to represent us, so please take into consideration how we have invested and represent us against something that doesn’t represent us.
Bruno
Thank you.  Kimberley King – you were already up once.  Sarah Sloat – nothing, just a resident.  Dave Mascio. 
Dave Mascio - 16 Tenth Avenue

We have been through some of these meetings before and asked a bunch of questions.  He understands the cranberry bogs have to keep going, they have to keep producing and people have to work.  There were questions that were asked at some of the past meetings one of them was the tree removal, which he knows because he asked that question, and they said ‘nope, we’re not going to remove any trees’ – tonight he is hearing we’re removing trees, there’s going to be stumps or whatever it is.  You can’t lie to the town and not expect us to not rebut.  It’s all on TV, we can watch.  There was a number of things that were said, we’ll try and keep it within certain hours.  They didn’t.  the trucks are coming in earlier than they were asked.  
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He gets it they have to work but don’t lie to us.  And when you make your ultimate final decision based on our benefit of the town, remember you were selected by the town.  Work for us not against us.  He understands they have to do what they have to do and it not trying to stop them but understand what everybody’s here for okay.  It’s not to stop them from continuing their business, it’s to stop them from hurting the neighborhood.  Figure out a better way but don’t lie to us.  Hopefully you guys make the right decision or you’re going to yes them to death.  Let’s figure it out.
Bruno

Thank you.  Rich Holmes from 13th Ave. – I’ll pass.  Thank you, and Gordon Andrews is the last one on the list.

Gordon Andrews - 244 Elm Street
I was just wondering if the Board of Selectmen could say whether or not that this project is within the aquifer protection zone.
Moquin said yes it is in Zone 2.
Andrews asked if the Planning Board issued a permit for this project.
Bruno said they have not gotten to that point yet – maybe, he does not know.
Andrews
He did not believe they were allowed to issue a permit for this and it’s required for the aquifer protection zone.  He asked the Board to set the fee at $15 per yard if you approve this project – it’s within the Board’s power to set the fee.  $15 a yard times the 20,000 you get $300,000 to fix the road, and he also like to ask the Board of Selectmen to review the abutters list to make sure no one has a conflict of interest before they act.
Bruno
Asked if that is everyone that was on the list.  Mrs. King you wanted to have a few minutes rebuttal, and that’s part of our process, so go ahead.  Miss Howell, yes please, I forgot, I apologize.  
Howell
So back when this first came through for the larger scale project, she asked/was hoping that there was going to be some kind of site survey done from Eversource to make sure that the gas lines can handle that many cubic yards of earth removal without having issues with the gas lines breaking.  She has a gas line/main in front of her house - if that line blows and that blows my house up, she would like to know that somebody did their due diligence to take care of  her home.  Next, she was hoping for a site survey or something done to make sure that the water lines don’t break.  They’ve been put in some time back in 1950 - wants to make sure that they can handle the weight of that many cubic yards coming off over that non-asphalt road.  She does not believe Lingan Street was ever inspected.  Some of the people in the neighborhood took a measuring tape and actually measured it at different variations of the road.  Lingan Street needs to be 20 feet wide to do any kind of Earth Removal Permit.  One last thing there is a road in Halifax that has a “no truck” which I’m not asking us not to do no trucks but we have a culvert that is broken at 4th Avenue beach and is there any concerns about that the culvert could break worse and now that road can sink.  Last thing is the traffic concerns.  We are going to have the traffic from the trucks coming in and have the new establishments coming in on 106 so she feels like we need signs out there that’s going to say – thru traffic and that we should have speed bumps put in the neighborhood because we are already going to have people cutting through our neighborhood, the beach traffic, kids in the summertime.  They have already taken from their last permit 41,600 cubic yards that they closed in April of 2020 and then they used the remainder of 6,885 cubic yards to sand their bogs.  With all that said she would like to know that the gas and water lines are going to be able to handle all this.  She does not want her house to blow up, wants to have water and her children to be safe.  She would like to know that the hours are going to be from 8 to 2 and no Saturdays, no holidays, no school vacations, and no summers.  
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Kimberley King - 668 Plymouth Street
She is speaking as a resident and not as ConCom member.  She understand the concerns for the traffic between the trucks and others but the biggest concern that she has being a resident and a parent is that some of the individuals in the neighborhood are not private investigators and they have followed the Morse Brothers trucks that endangers the neighborhood more, the residents could stop acting as private investigators, stop trespassing, different things.
Bruno said that they are here to deal with the application not with the neighbors.
King
She understand that, and there’s a solution.  She has spoken to Morse Brothers as a resident and on ConCom, and they are more than willing to work with everybody if everybody would just stop being so angry, difficult, clapping for different things and other things.  If there could be reasonable discussions that were cooperative, that led to useful communication, this  town could profit and Morse Brothers would still be able to work.  When she went out for an emergency visit (it was a false report that came in), it was more over exaggerated and  but when I was helping Mr. Moquin, he had wonderful ideas but they didn’t feel that they could safely go forward with them so there are solutions if we could listen as a community and work together. 
Bruno
Thank you.  Does anyone else have anything else they want to ask, bring to the Board’s attention.
Crystal Kingsley - 49 Hemlock Lane
She was a little behind the bus with just getting the letter in the mail.  She asked if there was a  conflict of interest from Lingan Street cutting down these trucks that are going to affect Hemlock Lane, and she would like to be able to have a traffic pattern in writing because Hemlock Lane is already damaged.  She would like the children on her street to be safe having 715 trucks going up and down the street whether it is for a few months or 2 years.  She then asked where is all this earth going and is the town profiting because if the town’s not profiting from all this removal, it damn well should and we should be making money back.  She has heard rumors that the earth is going to Middleboro.  Do we own anything in Middleboro or does Morse own something in Middleboro and is that where the treatment plant or transition plant is going and being where all the earth is being separated and then resold.  So, if the town makes some money on this it’d be fantastic.  If Hemlock Lane going to be part of the traffic pattern, she would like to know the times and days because there are children that are on the street that are riding their bikes now in and out of the cemetery, not to mention getting in and out of Hemlock Lane is very difficult.  She can see EMS having a problem getting up and down that street during the winter, we’re going to be cutting through the cemetery, which she is already seeing.  People are whipping up and down the street in these big trucks.  So, she is hoping that they have a traffic pattern with the streets that are identified, and town make some money on the earth that’s being removed.  
Adrienne McDougall - 32 Hillside Avenue
Her backyard is 115 Lingan and she does not understand why people on Hemlock Lane received abutter’s letters but people on Lingan Street have not.  

Bruno
The Bylaw specifically indicates where the list of the abutters are, and it’s within a certain distance of the project, so whatever is the distance of the project they submit that to the Town Clerk who then certifies who the abutters are – that’s how the notification – but we did the best we could in terms of publicizing this.  We’ve been talking about it for a while, getting it on the website and all that to make sure everybody has a notice of it, and an opportunity to tell us their concerns.
McDougall
Thinks it would be nice/make more sense for everyone to be notified that it’s going to affect.  
Bruno
Thank you.  Any other comments that want to take into account – we’ve got three people that have already spoken so let’s start on this side.  
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man in audience – did not give name
Can we get the combined weight of a truck with 27 yards of the fill.

Bruno said they will try to find out, if we can figure it out.
Bruno stated that Mr. Gillespie can have another two minutes.
Gillespie
His concern is not hearing the trucks as he cannot hear them from his house but we just had our highest PSA, --- reading at 15 and 20 is the cutoff.  Once it hits 20 you have to put out notices and deliver bottled water.  He does not think we want to go there, and does not  think this is a good time to violate our bylaws protecting the aquifers considering, do you remember the 20 to 30 million-dollar filtration plant – Jonathan, do you remember that?  I mean we’re not prepared to write that check, and EPA kind of pushed for even lower standards – five, four, we’re at 15, only five more we’re 20, we shouldn’t be short-sighted on this, and earth removal can do things we don’t understand – it makes groundwater move different directions, different speeds, it can introduce contaminants in the soil, the soils in the ecosystem just like a water pipe, you know, so you start disturbing it, you just don’t see those affects sometimes for years afterwards.  He advised again the Board of Selectmen to deny the permit.  Thank you.
Goodman 

Something for the Board, Town Counsel and Town Administrator to think about, from a legal aspect in  conversations he has had with many different people, the town bylaw and the state bylaw says that earth removal is for On Farm Purposes and his interpretation of On Farm is that property, the property owner’s interpretation is any of his properties.  Morse Brothers is calling all of his properties wherever that sand and earth may go as one property.  He is wondering  how we can call it one property when we’re talking about the earth removal bylaws but we’re calling it several different properties when we’re applying for MDAR Grants, of which they’ve been given several.  So, if you’re taking earth from one property that you have an MDAR Grant for that’s $75,000 worth of taxpayer money sometimes, and you’re moving it to another piece of your property, those are two separate properties.  So that’s not “on farm” operations.  That’s sand removal and earth removal for profit.  And it’s something we really need to think about because they are making a profit.  If we are going to destroy our lake and water supply and have to buy our water back after Brockton takes it and treats it which seems like that’s where we might be going because our wells are going to be no good, we might as well make some money to help pay for the water we are going to have to buy from Brockton.  Thank you.
Bruno asked if there were any other comments.
Woman #1– did not give her name
She feels very badly for the people who have been impacted over the long years, decades, whatever this has been, and is hearing there is not a feeling of trust.  The trust was broken when promises were made on the initial project, and were not followed through, damage was done and was not repaired.  She does not live there but if they go ahead with this, there should be some sort of penalty if it is not followed, there should be deadlines by which reparations need to be made.  There should be strict accountability - you can’t just come in and take and do and walk away and leave a big mess that is harming people and their properties.  Follow-through that somebody is actually tracking it and making sure that whatever they say is being done, no more/no less, make sure that repairs are really made and that it’s restored, the restoration of the land if they’re supposed to put that back to natural conditions, all of those things – trees that are there – taking them, not taking them, are they replanting them, just all of that needs to be followed through.  She still did not hear if the plan is to come to Hemlock Lane.  
Bruno said the application did not say Hemlock Lane.
Woman #1– did not give her name
She asked why did she receive a notice. 
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Bruno said because she was within a certain distance of the project – 300 feet under the bylaw, within that distance whether it would even affect you, just the way the laws are written, so anybody within that big circle.
Andrews asked if the Board of Selectmen received any recommendations from the Water Commissioner, and if so, could they read them.  
Bruno
He said they have a letter from the Water Department.  Again, these documents are all part of the public record, they’ll all be available for anyone who wants to see them, but we asked the Board of Health, they wrote back say they had no concerns, we asked the Police Department and the Police Chief, as we mentioned earlier, wanted to take into account the traffic flow with the buses and so on, we have a letter from the Water Superintendent – I’ll read it if you like:  “The Water Department has reviewed the Earth Removal Permit for Morse Brothers Inc.  We have been out to the site in the past and we’ve had talks with Mass. DEP both on site and over the phone regarding removal of soil from their property, and if the guidelines are followed, we do not have any objections to this permit, we agree with the inspection done on October 4, 2023, by Mass. DEP.”  We’ve also got letters from Mr. Goodman, pretty much saying what he said tonight, and we have a letter from one of the members of the Conservation Commission.  Seeing as it is a matter of public record, he did not think he had to read all of them.  He further said a letter received today or yesterday from Melanie Martin Plant, newest member of the Conservation Commission – “I’d like to thank you for allowing me the opportunity to comment on the application for earth removal being permitted, permit submitted by Morse Brothers.  As I’m sure you are aware, there’s an on-going issued with Southeastern Massachusetts of excessive sand mining due to the sand deposits that occur in this ecologically rare ecosystem known as the Southeastern Massachusetts, Pine Barrens.  Therefore, it’s imperative that the Town of Halifax conducts due diligence in confirming that the intention stated by all who seek to excavate and remove earth from its original location are genuine and necessary according to the application Morse Brothers intend to excavate approximately 20,000 cubic yards of sand from its property at 250 Lingan Street, move it to another location.  Halifax’s bylaws allow removal of a thousand cubic yards for customary agricultural maintenance,  Morse Brothers is seeking to remove and transport 20,000 times the allowable amount.”  I’ve got to point out though that these are comments made by someone that we don’t know necessarily that she’s giving an accurate or legal interest.  But just take that ---.  “I have reviewed the documents provided and have the following comments and concerns.  In Schedule B, part 5, the --- application Morse Brothers claiming of the stipulation regarding monitoring wells and groundwater elevation does not apply to them because the earth removal is permitted for agricultural use.  However, Morse Brothers is stating that the sand is being transported elsewhere, therefore this does not constitute agricultural use of the property located at 350 Lingan Street and so the stipulation should apply.”  I will point out that that’s been resolved between the engineers, we have --- monitoring wells there that are in use right now.  I have a similar concern with Schedule B, 7 and 8, “…the earth being removed is not for the purpose of maintaining the site located at 250 Lingan Street for agricultural purposes and therefor remediation would apply.  In a more general sense, my concern is that business as usual is no longer an option due to the ongoing exploitation of our ecosystem although removing earth in large quantities may have been standard practice in the past, we’ve reached a time when we are approaching tipping point, further removal of soil and sand will inevitably affect our drinking water in a way that may be irreversible.  I do not feel that Morse Brothers has effectively stated the case as to why the Town of Halifax should allow the removal of 20,000 cubic yards of earth at 250 Lingan Street.  Conversely, they have effectively stated that it’s not for the benefit of the property located at 250 Lingan Street.  If this was truly for agricultural purposes for the property located at 250 Lingan Street, I would agree that a reasonable amount of earth would be needed, would need to be moved to maintain their property.  However, what they have stated is inconsistent with that purpose.”   So, that’s part of the record here.  We will take that into account as we go through all this.  Does anyone else have any … 
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Erika Rossini - 6 Deer Run Road
She said that it is the Board’s job to approve the permit, but from what she is hearing is they were illegally doing removal in the past.  Would it have been the Board’s responsibility to cease the removal that was being done?
Bruno
I don’t know that they were doing anything illegal in the past.  There’s been a controversy about whether or not a permit was even needed, and we went through that last spring.  
Since then, Morse Brothers has agreed to apply for a permit as we’ve requested them to do, and so we’re dealing with this permit on its terms, what they want to do now.  
Rossini
She asked who would be the town person that oversees to make sure that the permit is being followed exactly the way the restrictions are in place on it.    
Bruno
The Board of Selectmen or its representative has the right to go on the property and check it out, engineering reports would be asked to be provided saying how much sand is going and our own town engineer will make his inspections, when necessary, as will the Board of Health if necessary – so it will be overseen.  
Rossini
She asked when are they actually going to hear the answers to the questions that we already asked.
Bruno
The purpose of tonight’s meeting is to give the Board of Selectmen who have responsibility to make a decision about this permit – that’s what our job is – and so we had a public hearing as we are required to under the bylaw so that we can hear everybody’s concerns.  He has five pages of notes and he is not prepared tonight to make a final decision.  He needs to think about it a little bit, review the documents and he assumes the rest of the Board does also.  It is on their agenda for tomorrow night but he doubts very much that they will be in a position to make a decision then, but we at least, it’s on the agenda and they will keep it front and center until we can get it resolved.  They are trying to do is to do this in a thoughtful and balanced way, both taking into account what Morse Brothers wants to do and taking into account the concerns of the neighbors and the town residents.  He does not want to rush it and they want to make sure that whatever decision they make, they can justify it with all the evidence and paperwork they put together.  
Selig
Fell there are feels three parts to this:  there’s the residents, there’s Morse Brothers, and there’s the environment.  And he thinks they have to try to come up with the best solution possible to make sure that all three of those get addressed.  
Adrienne McDougall - 32 Hillside Avenue
She said they mentioned an assessment by the Water Commissioner/Water Superintendent, did those include any assessment of water lines under Lingan Street.
Bruno
He said that would be the combination of the Highway Department and the Water Department.  The Highway Department’s been out – we don’t have his report, we’ll ask him to give us one, but he hasn’t expressed any concerns as of yet to us.
McDougall
So, no.  The water lines though. 
Bruno said the Water Commissioners said they have no concerns. 

man in the audience – did not say name 
Asked if they heard anything on water lines in the street.
Bruno said they have not heard anything about that.
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Nessralla said that they have not heard from Highway. 
McDougall
She said maybe they haven’t assessed that because our water lines in the neighborhood have been crumbling over the years.  The other question is who owns the property that the blocked easement is on – someone mentioned the easement that they have to go out Hemlock is blocked.  Whose property is the easement going through?
Bruno
He said he does not have any direct evidence of this, and all he knows is that their traffic plan puts it down Lingan Street.  His understanding is that easement is a dirt road and that it is not suitable. 
McDougall said at the end of Lingan Street is still dirt road, so she is wondering who owns the property. 
Bruno said from what he understands it is Hemlock Farms. 

Nessralla said it is his father and his uncle’s property. 
Ostrander
She said a couple things got brought up about the quality of the roads and would like to know are any materials being trucked in from outside currently to fill the road that goes from the end of Lingan out to the construction area – has there been any material deposited to fill in those holes that the Board is aware of.  Because it looks like a lot of changes are going on along that road, so if someone is coming up from the Highway, could they inspect that dirt road and inspect the material, and how that is being regraded.
Bruno said they will take note of that, thank you.  Miss Troup.
Amy Troup - 10 Hillside Avenue

She asked the Board of Selectmen if they receive water from the Town of Halifax because if so this affects them as well because we are talking about our aquifer protection zone, and those wells supply the water to your street and wherever you may live Naja.  And that is a very important thing to consider because there’s a lot of people in this town currently that come up to her and say that they don’t even understand that this “big dig” is actually about them, they think it’s about Lingan Street.  So, she is basically going to just make sure that the Town of Halifax, which is also the job of the Selectmen, to make sure that the Town of Halifax is represented.  They are voted by us, and not by people who do not vote in this town.  Engineers cannot circumvent our bylaws; they can’t make agreements that disagree with our bylaws.  When we’re trucking sand which she can see directly from her house, that is very close to Lingan Street, and by the way we can leaf blow and the rocks on our street overturn so she would be very concerned foundations that are not built to today’s standards.  A lot of the framing in these houses are 16 on center with 2 by sixes and they have never been upgraded, they could fall.  We’re talking about water lines, gas lines, a culvert that could actually collapse on Lingan Street.  So, she would remind the Board that they work for everybody that is here, so patience when they listen to them would be awesome, because the way that you smirk at us and everything is absolutely abhorrent.
woman in the audience 
Asked are you a “conflict of interest”.  
Troup said so by this, she would really like it that you actually remember that you are elected by the Town of Halifax and that water comes out of your faucet from these wells.  
Bruno thanks her and asked if anyone else have any more comments or suggestions to the Board?
Althea Chassis - 154 Lingan Street
She recently moved there, and unless she got the notice today (didn’t check her mail) she is a bit frustrated that she is the last person on Lingan Street and did not get an abutter’s notice.  Again, she understands that with so many land works and the road works that Hemlock Lane probably is closer than we are, but it does still include our access.  
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Like she said it is a little frustrating to hear that we didn’t get any information on that and she had to rely on her new neighbors to kind of figure out about this town meeting and about the water and all that. 
Bruno
Thank you
Kathleen Barry:  34 Highland Circle
She asked where we are nearing winter, are they going to be able to still do their project if the permit is granted - that is going to lengthen the time of the project of their processing based on that.  
Brendan Moquin
He said it will.  Once the freeze comes, he cannot spread it on the back end.  He knows this is a thoughtful process but keep in mind whether the truck loads, if we want to cut them in half and lengthen it then it’s going to be a portion that we get done this year and then the finish early spring. 
Selig asked is it once the freeze happens or the frost and Moquin said the frost.  
Bruno
He asked if anyone else have any other comments for the Board.  Okay, so that being the case, He moved that they close the public hearing and we will take up.
Andrews
Asked if they are going to close the public hearing, are they going to allow the water and highway report?
Bruno stated that they were going to close the public hearing and are still taking whatever evidence or records that the town departments are going to give us, so if the Water Department has a different view, they can send us that or if their opinion is consistent in their answers.  We have not gotten a letter from the Highway Department yet but the last time this came up he didn’t seem to have any concerns.  We’ll see if he does this time.  
man in the audience – no name 
Asked if they could get a deadline on the submissions from other Boards?

Bruno said they have it on tomorrow’s agenda, and again, he has five or six pages worth of notes.
Goodman
He said he has a Conservation Commission meeting tomorrow and plans on being there so he cannot be in be in two places at once.
King said they are on for the 17th. 
Bruno was just reminded by Haddad that within 45 days they have to make a decision, so it will be quicker than that and it will be posted so everyone will know when the final decision is going to be made.  
Howell asked how is she going to get the answers to her questions. 
Bruno said what they are going to do is take that all into account in terms of the decision-making process and answer them as best as we can.  He thinks most of the questions she they will probably be able to get answers to and take that into consideration if the Board decides to allow the permit, and if they do what their terms and conditions – if you look at the application of the bylaw it specifies a whole list of different traditional conditions, some of which are things that she raised.
Howell asked about the gas and water lines again. 
Bruno said they are going to have to get an opinion from the Highway Surveyor on that. Bruno did say that when they had this meeting last January the Highway Surveyor attended and he didn’t express any concerns with the condition of the road.  We all know that our roads are not  modern highways and there is no question they are not in best of shape  but we’ll check with him to make sure he agrees.
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Howell
She further said last time she supplied the Board with Eversource’s email and telephone numbers to reach out for a site survey.  
Troup

Asked if it was necessary to close the hearing or can they just continue it to another time so that they can have the answers to their questions.
Bruno said they are going to close this public hearing and the purpose of tonight was to take this information.  They have to make a decision fairly soon seeing as the application was received in October.
Troup
She said part of the hearing should be answering their questions and would think that it would be a great idea that they make sure their questions are answered in the hearing.  
Bruno
Thank you, Ms. Sloat.
Sarah Sloat - 36 Second Avenue

She has lived in this town on Lingan Street for 30 years.  She goes up and down the street often and the other day when she went down the street and there was this big hole in front of one of the resident’s home, right next to the lower bog, there was hole that her tires went through.  She went and saw Steve Hayward at the Highway Department and she spoke to the men that are out there, and they took care of that pothole.  We have been doing this for 30 years – pothole covering, pothole covering – and it is a Band-Aid not a solution.  As soon as you guys consider what’s going on with our water.  How many people in this room own a Brita and that is not because ten years ago she needed a Brita, or five years ago she needed a Brita … 
Bruno
He thought Ms. Sloat was going to ask a quick question.  If she has comments for them, she will need to come up to the microphone because her comments are not being recorded.  He hears her concerns but they are trying to follow a process as everybody has come up to the microphone, give their presentation, so if she wants to speak, she will need to go to the microphone so it will part of the minutes. 
Sloat
She has lived in town for 30 years - on Lingan Street and off of Lingan Street.  She has walked the dogs, driven up and down that street, and there are a lot of times when there are a lot of big potholes that need to be cared for, and she has gone to the Highway Department and told them they need to be fixed.  A Band-Aid is not going to make it this time.   Gas lines, water lines, environmental issues – just like everybody’s repeating – if you can hear that through this neighbor, this Halifax home, and as leaders, if you can consider what we’re saying to you, make sure that the Morse Brothers – not just their lawyers – think about their homes and lives.  People have been there 25 years, 10 years, 5 years ago, and never had water issues now we have them and we have to consider how we go forward to make the best situation for ourselves.  Thank you.

MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to close the public hearing and adjourn the meeting at 7:36 p.m.
-------------------------------------------------                         -------------------------------------------------

Naja R. Nessralla                                                              Date approved 

Clerk

/pjm

